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Dear Dean Mandel,

Congratulations on your recent appointment as Dean of the College! As the committee on Academic and Administrative Affairs (AAA) within the Undergraduate Council of Students (UCS), we work to represent and convey the concerns of the undergraduate student body to the administration. As you know, Brown has a very distinctive campus culture as a “university college,” defined by President Henry Wriston as “an institution which puts primary emphasis upon the liberal arts, bringing to their cultivation the library, laboratories, and personnel resources of a university.” Brown is unique among our peer institutions because of our focus on the undergraduate, liberal arts education, while maintaining our prowess as a major research university. Our students are bright, quirky, and curious. Our faculty are not only world-class experts in their respective fields but are also notable for their ability to teach undergraduates at every level. The campus atmosphere exudes friendliness, camaraderie, and teamwork, and our community is incredibly protective of these values. We are therefore so excited to welcome you into your new role, given the invaluable perspective and understanding of Brown’s campus culture that you have been able to develop over your years here already.

As we are sure you have noticed during your years of teaching, Brown students are fiercely independent and strive to use Brown’s open curriculum to its fullest. At last year’s Brown TEDx conference, Biology Professor Ken Miller spoke highly of this unique “attitude that faculty and students bring to [Brown] about constructing knowledge and constructing their own education.” In continuing to foster this spirit of undergraduate engagement with the liberal arts, we urge you to focus your attention on undergraduate advising, interdisciplinary learning, and engaged scholarship initiatives as you consider your first priorities as Dean of the College. As student leaders, we look forward to working with you and with the rest of the Brown administration not only to preserve Brown’s unique campus culture, but also to make important changes to our institution, so that we may realize our full potential as a university college.
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Graph A

In the fall of 2013, President Paxson released Building on Distinction: A New Plan for Brown, the result of a year-long strategic planning process by the University. Shortly thereafter, UCS conducted our annual Fall Poll, and received feedback from 2,109 undergraduate students (33% of the student body) on a number of undergraduate issues addressed by (and conspicuously absent from) Building on Distinction. Using these poll results and feedback we heard from several student forums, we presented the University with an Undergraduate Feedback Report, from which we drew several statistics and graphs for this report. The graph above shows the overarching priorities for undergraduate students. We have addressed each of the top academic priorities of students in this memo, in the hopes that you will take this feedback from the student body and our suggested courses of action under consideration as you formulate your own top priorities as the new Dean of the College.

Undergraduate Advising and Support Mechanisms

We hope that, as we are planning to do, you will prioritize undergraduate advising resources.

As exciting as the open curriculum culture is, the thousand existential decisions that accompany the freedom it offers can be debilitating for many students. On top of this stress, navigating the transition to college and professional/volunteer opportunities is often taxing and overwhelming for students without guidance. Unfortunately, many students find the current existing support resources inadequate. In the UCS Fall Poll, 35.7% of students called “critical change” to the undergraduate advising experience “very important,” and 27.5% called this “extremely important,” as can be seen in the following graph. Clearly, improved advising resources are a student priority.
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Graph B

Despite this consensus, advising was not mentioned in the strategic plan. According to President Paxson, this subject was omitted because she and the strategic planning committee deemed it too obvious to even necessitate mention. We hope that, as such, you will make reform of the undergraduate advising system one of your top priorities in your first year as Dean of the College.

The current support structures in place (first year advising, concentration the RPL program) are all individually great starts. However, as a whole, these advising structures are not integrated well, and some need greater attention and resources in order to make them more effective. To create a more unified and consistent advising experience, we recommend mandatory training for all advisors, especially first year advisors. Other areas for improvement within advising include better systems within departments for

pre-concentration advising, more structured transitions between first-year and sophomore academic advisors, and ensuring that advisor:advisee ratios are as small as possible.

Interdisciplinary Studies in the Undergraduate Curriculum

“Interdisciplinary” is a buzzword in academia these days. It is also an essential part of Brown’s DNA. From departments like Cognitive, Linguistic, and Psychological Sciences to concentrations like Computer Science and Economics, academics at Brown are inherently interdisciplinary. It is almost the core paradox of Brown, that at a college where no undergraduate is required to take a single course outside their own department, students use that freedom to spread their wings rather than work in isolation. However, there is still room to grow. We recommend bolstering Brown’s existing interdisciplinary structures by offering more cross-disciplinary symposia, classes, lectures, events, and funded research opportunities. Three particularly promising areas for expanded student engagement in interdisciplinary coursework are the Liberal Learning (LILE), Diversity Perspectives (DVPS), and University (UNIV) courses. We would encourage you to work with faculty to explore ways of connecting more academic departments to these programs. Working towards a more integrated, interdisciplinary education for all undergraduate students will help bridge the gaps between Brown’s academic disciplines, especially the humanities and sciences.

Undergraduate Opportunities in Humanities and Arts

In Building on Distinction, President Paxson emphasizes the role of the humanities in “exploring human experience in all its diversity throughout history and around the world.” To be an internationally recognized leader in this endeavor, Brown must continue to bolster its programs in the humanities and arts. As Brown expands its humanities and arts programs, we would like to see you push for more funded research opportunities for undergraduates in the humanities and arts, as well as funded trips to academic conferences to share and expand new knowledge. Furthermore, small, discussion-based classes, crucial sites for critical discourse, must be a University priority. To this end, we encourage you to continue to expand the first-year and sophomore seminar programs.

STEM Integration in Undergraduate Learning

According to the Undergraduate Feedback Report, improved undergraduate STEM experiences is another top priority for students (see Graph A above). In Building on Distinction, President Paxson similarly deems curricular growth in STEM a priority,

specifically bolstering “integrated, problem-based learning that will enhance science education for all students, regardless of their concentrations.” In order to achieve this, we must work to make the introductory sequences more engaging for students by making more small introductory level classes and experimenting with alternative class models like the “flipped classroom.” If we are to “enhance science education for all students,” as is a stated goal in the strategic plan, it is likewise essential to make introductory STEM classes more accessible for non-concentrators who are interested in exploring subjects outside their comfort zone. More resources should also be dedicated to helping minority students thrive in the sciences. Additionally, in an effort to make science more “integrated”, we must work to improve interdisciplinary opportunities (departments, classes, symposia, research, etc.) in STEM.

Engaged Scholarship: Connecting Academia with Community and Public Service

While academics are the primary reason that students are here at Brown, nearly all undergraduate students participate in activities outside of their course studies. Many of these extra-curricular forms of learning take shape as internships, lab or field research, and service projects that allow us to pursue interests we cannot fulfill inside the classroom. Yet even with Brown’s exceptionally flexible curriculum, students have no way to connect these distinct but interconnected parts of their Brown education. We strongly urge you to invest significant resources in developing programs designed to integrate students’ work in the broader community with their curricular studies, so as to allow students to engage with their studies fully.

The Swearer Center for Public Service has already begun to work on such an initiative, which they have focused on the idea of students becoming “engaged scholars” in their field(s) of study. Leaders at the Swearer Center have already solicited feedback from UCS, and we would love to see you support this growing idea with continued student input. Ideally, students would be able to integrate all methods of learning, both in and outside the classroom, into a cohesive curriculum within their concentrations.

We would urge you to work with the President’s office, CareerLAB, UCS, and the Swearer Center to think strategically about ways to improve undergraduate students’ access to internships and to find ways for students to integrate those experiences into their curricular studies as well. According to the UCS Fall Feedback Report, and as exemplified by Graph A, “Students [are] very positive about the development of Brown’s internship program, and 49.1% ranked it within their top three priorities of the Strategic Plan, although only 13.4% ranked it as their number one.” Most Brown students pursue internships during the summers between each academic year, but many students also participate in valuable internships during the academic calendar. We urge you to

advocate for the expansion of the LINK program, President Paxson’s recently proposed program BrownConnect, and other growing initiatives to ensure greater access for student internships.

Conclusion

From research in the humanities to more intimate settings in our science classes, and from advising reform to an increase in interdisciplinary courses, Brown must continue to “build on distinction” and effect change from within. In addition to the abundance of recommendations that we have already made to you, there are several issues that, while not specifically part of the portfolio of the Dean of the College, are nonetheless priorities to the undergraduate community that we hope you will advocate for in your position of power and influence.

These priorities include but are most certainly not limited to: prioritizing financial aid in University resources discussions, and increasing the diversity of the faculty, especially in the sciences. We also encourage you to advocate creating more spaces on campus for student rehearsals and performance, in order to increase and improve resources available to student artists. Though we know that these issues may not fall directly under your purview, such improvements are integral to the undergraduate academic experience. We urge you to be an advocate for these important undergraduate issues throughout your time here at Brown, as they directly impact our Brown experience, and desperately need more fierce advocates within the administration.

Once again, congratulations on your new post, and we look forward to working with you in the coming year to tackle these issues!

Sincerely,

The Academic and Administrative Affairs Committee 2013-2014

Elena Saltzman

Chair, Academic and Administrative Affairs Committee 2014-2015

Maahika Srinivasan

President, Undergraduate Council of Students 2014-2015

